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In an effort to provide employees every opportunity to succeed in progressing to classifications
requiring successful completion of the Arithmetic Computation Test (ACT), Company proposes to
modify the Qualification Test language in reference to the Master Apprenticeship Agreements as it
relates to the ACT, and to clarify language in Letter Agreement 86-107.

The language regarding testing opportunities for the ACT requires that a fourth testing be preceded
by an employee having successfully completed a remedial arithmetic course, with a grade of B or
better, offered by an institution accredited by the Western Association of Schools and Colleges or
through an extension course offered by an accredited institution for an adult education program.
Company proposes to modify the requirement that the remedial arithmetic coursework be completed
through either an accredited WASC institution or adult education program to include other alternative
sources (Le., tutoring from a qualified individual). Individuals pursuing an alternative method of
remedial coursework must submit documentation verifying that they have completed an activity
designed to improve arithmetic skills. The documentation must include a description of the activity
(e.g., class work, tutoring) and a signed statement from both the employee and the instructor or tutor.
This documentation should be submitted via the "Statement of Completed Preparation Required for a
Retest Attempt" form, available on the intranet, for approval from the Human Resources Testing and
Assessment department prior to requesting a fourth testing attempt on the ACT.

Secondly, Letter Agreement 86-107 was written to standardize administration of the ACT for all new
hires into a training program. That Agreement was understood to state that those individuals are
limited to three total attempts on the ACT. Company opines that new hires should receive 4 total
attempts on the ACT which may include any initial attempts prior to hire.
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If you are in accord with the foregoing, and agree thereto, please so indicate in the space provided
below and return one executed copy of this letter to the Company.

Stephen A. Ryburn
Director hief Negotiator
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